REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES of the ANNUAL MEETING of the PARISH COUNCIL held in the VILLAGE HALL at 7.30 pm on Monday 14th May, 2012
Present:
Mr D M Walker (in the Chair)
Mr J Santoro





Mr R Beeby


Mr D Bunker
Mrs N Dalton


Mrs J Taylor
In attendance:  Mrs D Henfrey (Clerk to the Parish Council)
Sixteen members of the Public were also present.
1.
Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs A Lovett. Chairman welcomed Mrs D Henfrey to her first official meeting as Clerk.
2.
Election of Officers for 2012/13
(a)
Chairman:  Cllr D Walker was re-elected, proposed by Cllr R Beeby and seconded by Cllr Mrs N Dalton.  There were no other nominations.  

 (b)
Vice Chairman:  Cllr R Beeby was re-elected, proposed by Cllr D Walker and seconded by Cllr Mrs J Taylor.  There were no other nominations.
 (c)
Declaration of Acceptance of Office Form – Elected Chairman

The Clerk received the forms from the Chairman and was duly counter-signed for safe keeping in the Parish Office.

(d)
Appointment of Clerk & Responsible Financial Officer

The Chairman explained that although Mrs Henfrey’s appointment as Clerk had been minuted the appointment of Responsible Financial Officer had been overlooked and was to be minuted at this meeting as such.
 3.         The Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 23rd January 2012 were accepted, approved and              signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr Mrs N Dalton and seconded by Cllr D Bunker.

4.
Matters Arising from the Minutes – none.
5.
The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held Monday 19th March 2012
These were approved for signature in one year’s time.  There were no matters arising as all outstanding issues had been resolved.
6.
Open Discussion Time
Location of Open Discussion on the Agenda
The question was raised as to why the Open discussion (OD) was happening before main agenda items giving people no chance to comment on what the Council had to say on matters in which they had an interest and before any decisions were made. The Chairman explained that this was precisely why the OD was above main agenda as when it came to the item the council would usually make a decision preventing any chance of OD. This way any comments and feelings could be brought to the councils attention before a decision is taken.
CCTV

The issue has been discussed by some parishioners and the council was asked to take into account the elderly, people living alone and those with properties empty during the day and those properties with rear access from the fields when deciding whether or not to go ahead with more CCTV in the village. The issue of the street lighting on Wysall Lane was mentioned regarding what the cameras would pick up and the Chairman advised that quotes had been obtained for infra-red cameras for that purpose. The general feeling is that most people attending were in favour of more security. One parishioner raised their objection. Cllr Mr J Santoro advised that East Leake had a larger system than ours and having spoken to them on the cost/benefits issue, they would like to spend more as they has seen definite results since it was installed. It was suggested that Action Alarms were contacted to do a walk around for suggested siting points and numbers. It was suggested that maybe the idea could be looked at in a communal partnership where neighbours who may already be thinking of security cameras could get involved in cost sharing.
Grass Cutting

It was queried as to when the grass cutting would start. The Chairman advised that they had already done the first cut but had not completed it (due to daffodils!). The Chairman had been in touch with Rushcliffe and had been assured that all outstanding areas would be finished by the end of the week.


Dog Warden


It was queried as to whether the dog warden was still doing the rounds and the frequency. The Chairman assured those present that he was indeed being seen in and around the village. The Chairman also brought attention to the direct line numbers to contact now at the top of the agenda.

Broadband

A resident advised that we have a very slow broadband connection in the village which could be much improved with BT Infinity. Upgrades are in process but not here. We are able to move ourselves up the queue if we log onto BT Openreach and register an interest in upgraded service. This is not restricted to those with BT internet as ALL internet in the village is through their cables (AOL, Talk Talk etc.). It is very easy to do and full details are being put onto the village website. 
7.
Allotments and Livestock


This item has raised many issues on which the council has taken advice. Regarding the issue of keeping hens, council has looked at its closest neighbours and other parishes, the 1950 allotment Act and its subsequent update in 2004. East Leake has a No Livestock policy but Sutton Bonnington does not encourage it but would not unreasonably withhold permission as per the Society of Local Council Clerks precedent guidelines.  Mr E Porter sent apologies for being unable to attend but registered no objections based upon these guidelines. It was decided to incorporate this agreement into the new tenancy schedule. Concern was raised into the welfare of the animals and of any damage which may be caused whether directly or indirectly. It was agreed to make it clear that responsibility would be completely with the owners to ensure they have 3rd party insurance. All contracts will be delivered this week.
8.

CCTV

The Chairman advised that initial costing’s had been received and that an upgraded 8 way recorder would cost around £700 +VAT and that we would require wireless units that would work up to 1km away and costing £995 +VAT each. If lighting on Wysall Lane is not improved then there is also an infra-red option. One issue is the supply of electric to each unit which would have to be explored in depth. Cllr J Santoro advised that he had spoken to various people on the subject and a total of 3 more in the village had been suggested. It was agreed to ask Action alarms back to the next meeting in July for an expanded Open Discussion regarding this matter with full proposals and costs.
9.
Village Website

Cllr. Mrs Dalton feels that a charge should be made to non-village residents to advertise on our website which would help towards the running costs. It was decided that Cllr. Mrs Dalton would investigate further as to what other councils do and how much they charge. To report at the next meeting.
10.
Diamond Jubilee Oak
Mr Eric Porter has offered to provide a replacement commemorative tree for the one which was removed from the Village Green. The general feeling was that a columnar Oak due to the canopy on the previous one being too low which created problems when crossing the road. It was suggested not to have another tree at all or to put elsewhere. Issues raised were that we would need County Council permission to replant as this is their land and that the footprint of the previous tree had sewers directly underneath that had been affected in the past. It was agreed to set up a meeting with Eric and County Forestry to discuss and take advice regarding root systems and possible damage to nearby buildings and pipes.
11.
Dog Fouling

The Chairman advised that it had been decided after the Annual Parish Meeting in March to take a tougher line regarding this increasing problem. It has been decided to adopt a ‘Name & Shame’ policy within the village as law abiding dog walkers are anxious that they are not being seen as part of the problem. Again the new Dog Warden numbers were confirmed for both Out of office hours as well as normal office hours. It was reiterated that these numbers are confidential, no names need be given (for people reporting incidents) and the Parish Council will support anyone who does make a report.
12.
Olympic Torch Route

The Olympic Torch will pass through Rempstone on Tuesday 3rd July. Although there will be no runner, the convoy will be coming through and as such please note times for possible disruption to journeys. 
Due to leave Hoton between 11.20-11.23 am and arrive at Wymeswold between 11.29 and 11.41 am.
13.
Harry Johnson Award

Chairman explained this is a yearly award for buildings that have been preserved or rebuilt. It was felt that the village Hall would be an ideal candidate and that it would cost £15 to submit an application. Winners are awarded a special plaque and publicity which could possibly raise the profile of the hall for the future. It was agreed to submit an application. 
14.
Planning Issues
(a) British Gypsum Ltd (BPB), Marblaegis Mine, East Leake. An extension to the existing Marblaegis Mine of around 118 hectares for the underground extraction of gypsum.  Original application withdrawn on 23rd September due to a technical omission regarding advertising the application.  New application received but no changes to the scope of the application.  Rempstone Parish Council recorded a decision of no objection to the original application. Permission granted
(b) 11/01468/FUL  Mrs Porter and Mr Randall, The Manor House, 28 Main Street, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.  LE12 6RH.  Detached garage block.  No objection, awaiting decision.
(c) Cemex UK Operations Ltd., Rempstone Road, East Leake, Loughborough, Leics.  Request for non-compliance of conditions 15 and 16 of planning permission 8/10/00190.CMA to reduce the frequency of sand and gravel campaign at Jenks Lane, East Leake Quarry.  Permission granted.

(d) 11/01860/LBC  Mr V Phillips  Grange Farm, Wysall Lane, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.  LE12 6RW.  To replace existing roof.  Remove all structural timbers and renew.  Renew existing roof coverings and replace with slate.  Rebuild chimneys.  Rebuild brickwork at eaves level.  Renew soffits and fascias.  Renew all leadwork.  Renew all guttering’s and downpipes.  Replace two opening sashes to large sash windows at front of house.  Open 2 existing brickwork apertures, one to front elevation and one to side elevation.  Fit new windows, 2 to left hand side of house, 1 to rear of house.  Permission granted

(e) Proposed stopping up of public highway section 116, Highways act 1980 – Land at The Pinfold Farm bungalow Main Street Rempstone.  No objection awaiting decision

15 & 16.
Finance and Audit


Audit Commission

(a) Bank Reconciliation for the quarter 1st January to 31st March 2012. 
        Having been circulated the Bank Reconciliation together with the Final Accounts and the report from the Internal Auditor were unanimously accepted.  The Clerk explained that the end of year balance was still a little high but we can hopefully use some of the excess to pay for the CCTV if approved.
(b)
Annual Return for the year ended 31st March 2012
The Clerk referred to the variances in Section 1 of the Audit Return and said that these variances, as required by Audit of 10% or more, were explained by the balance of the Village Hall rebuild and the setting up of the new Parish Office. The situation should be back to a more normal state this financial year ending March 2013.It was agreed that this Return be accepted and recorded as Minute reference 16(b) dated 14th May 2012.
(c) Statement of Assurance, Section 2

It was agreed and accepted that the Statement of Assurance be recorded as Council Minute reference 16(c) dated 14th May 2012.
(d)
Risk Assessment Document
At the AGM on Monday 16th May2011 it was noted that two items for the Risk Assessment Register were outstanding, namely a contract for the Parish Clerk and a detailed contract for the allotment holders. Both items have now been resolved and will be fully completed by end May 2012.
17.  (i)
Payment of Cheques
a)     Chq 503for £8683.25 payable to W R Bloodworth for VH final payment  

b)     Chq 504 for £115.20 payable to BT for internet

c)     Chq 505 for £92.79 payable to BT for telephone

d)     Chq 506 for £17.50 payable to Mrs B Mee for key cutting

e)     Chq 507 for £854.50 payable to Mrs D Henfrey for office set up costs

f)     Chq 508 for £81.40 payable to Mrs J Walker for expenses

g)     Chq 509 for £84.04 payable to  NALC for annual membership

h)     Chq 510 for £12.99 payable to Mrs D Henfrey for office clock

i)     Chq 511 for £10.80 payable to Mrs N Dalton for  website

j)     Chq 512 for £91.88 payable to BT for telephone

k)     Chq 513 for £45 payable to Ian Fraser for Internal audit

l)     Chq 514 cancelled as bill paid by Village Hall committee 

m)     Chq 515 for £1803.81 payable to AON for insurance

n)     Chq 516 for £113.40 payable to BT for internet
(ii) (a) Clerk advised that she had spoken to HMRC regarding PAYE. She was awaiting written confirmation that for our Parish this is unnecessary. HMRC had also said that salary payments would be better ‘smaller and more often’ to prevent possible misunderstandings in the accounts. To this end the Clerk suggested payment quarterly by standing order. This equates to £467.50 per quarter beginning end June 2012. Agreed and signed. 

     (b) Chairman Mr D Walker advised the council to be aware that the Village sign repairs would cost approximately £300 due to the types of materials required. Actual costs would be provided upon completion ready for the Diamond Jubilee.           

18.
Neighbourhood Watch Report

Cllr J Santoro began by saying that 18 months ago Nott’s police had started to make savings but assured everyone this would have no effect on policing. Last year actually saw a reduction in crime in both City and County. Nott’s has recently made the decision to recruit 50-60 more PCSOs for the area.
· East Leake police Station will definitely be closing and will be sold but not until a new base has been found. Updates will be given.

· The East Leake beat which we belong to had 118 reported crimes last year compared to 201 on 2010/2011. Rempstone itself had 5 reported crimes but also 5 unreported (being seen as ‘Not worth it’). Cllr Santoro said all crimes should be reported so as not to skew crime figures. The recommendation is if it happens then report it. 
· There have been issues with the new 101 emergency number. We have been advised to use           0115 967 0999 and ask for Southern Control Room. It was also agreed to put this number onto the agenda heading.

· Police are as concerned as we are with the new lights out policy on Wysall Lane and other areas. They are monitoring the situation for 6 months and if they see a rise in crime will help parishes to get them turned back on.

· It was reported that scrap metal and diesel theft continue to be problems with no real solutions as the thieves can become aggravated if challenged.

· Finally Cllr Santoro apologised for an omission at the annual Parish Council where he wanted to thank his neighbourhood watch colleagues for the past year namely: Mrs Christine Coupland, Miss Rosemary Craven, Mrs Barbara Mee, Mr Neil Humphries and Mr Nigel Taylor. Cllr Santoro looks forward to working together with them this year.
19.
Correspondence
A letter was received from the Chief of Defence staff with regards to Monday 20 June 2011, 11am armed forces, past, present and future will be honored with a universal show of support, when flags will be raised across the United Kingdom, Channel Islands and Isle of Man. Cllr R Beeby will look into getting a flag and also possible sites to fly it. 
20.
Any Other Business
Nat West Anti Money Laundering Forms
Clerk advised that every few years all signatories for the bank had to send update forms to prevent money laundering. Chairman and Cllrs J Santoro and Mrs A Lovett to complete and return ASAP.

BT Costs

Cllr J Taylor asked why the bills seemed high. Clerk advised that we have now gone to paperless billing saving £9/quarter and also direct debit which will save late charges of £13.50/quarter. In addition clerk is looking to switch to one account for both telephone and internet. To report at next meeting.

Village Flag Pole
Cllr R Beeby suggested it may be an idea to look into buying a Village Flag Pole. This was agreed and he will report at the next meeting.
21.
Date of next meeting was agreed for Monday 16th July 2012 at 7.30pm.


There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 9.15 pm
Signed: ____________________________
Date: ______________________________

